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St Peter & St Paul Abington – Annual Report 2020
Background

Abington PCC has the responsibility of co-operating with the incumbent, The Revd Jun Kim in promoting the ecclesiastical parish the whole mission of the Church, the pastoral, evangelical, social and ecumenical. It also has the maintenance responsibilities for the Parish Church, the Parish Rooms in Ashburnham Road and a curate’s house at 21 Lime Avenue. The incumbent is chaplain of, and has pastoral responsibility for, St Christopher’s Home within the Parish.

Membership

Members of the PCC are either ex-officio or elected by the Annual Parochial Church Meeting (APCM) in accordance with the Church Representation Rules.

During the year, the following served as members of the PCC:
Incumbent:


The Revd Jun Kim 
Readers:


Mrs Alison Barnes
Lay Pastoral Ministers:
Mrs Elizabeth Kelly

Wardens:


Miss Dianne Ward




Mr Donald Loe
Treasurer:


Mr Damian Pickard

Secretary:


Mrs Melissa Tallack





Mr Ashley Ashiru








Mr Donald Loe





Mrs Elizabeth Loe




Mr Jim Mercer

Mr Bob Purser
 (Co-chair)
Mrs Anne Quinn

Mr Douglas Rutherford

Mr Paul Tharby
Mr John Wishart
Dr Alan Sutton

Mr Malcolm Ward

Mr Andrew Munns

Mrs Esme Cushing (Safeguarding Officer)

ABINGTON ANNUAL CHURCH MEETING
Sunday 23rd May 2021
To be held in Church after morning service

The meeting consists of the Annual Meeting of the Parishioners, to which all parishioners are welcome and eligible to vote, and the Annual Church Meeting, at which all are welcome but only those on the Electoral Roll of the Parish are eligible to vote.

AGENDA FOR THE ANNUAL MEETING OF THE PARISHIONERS
1. Minutes of the Meeting held on Sunday 28th April 2019 (as the last official APCM)
2. Apologies for absence

3. Election of Churchwardens

(Nominations must be received in writing before the meeting)

4. To receive both the Fabric and Churchwardens’ report

AGENDA FOR THE ANNUAL CHURCH MEETING

1. Minutes of the Meeting held on Sunday 28th April 2019 (as last official APCM)
2. Apologies for absence
3. Rectors Report and Opening Remarks
4. Electoral Roll

5. Treasurer’s Report

6. Appointment of Independent Examiners
7. Election of Deanery Synod members

8. Changes in Church Representation Rules
9. Election of members to serve on the PCC
10. Reports – included with this agenda – please read before attending – the reports will not be given at the meeting, but questions about them will be received

11. Question Time

MINUTES OF ANNUAL CHURCH MEETING OF PARISHIONERS

Held on Sunday 28th April 2019
11.30am in Church
Present:
 
Fr Jun Kim (joint chair), Bob Purser (joint chair), Donald Loe, Tony Southgate, Judith Draper, Pat Going, John Going, Esme Cushing, Peter Aiers, Jeanette Mallard, Anne Quinn, Douglas Rutherford, Jane Evans, Paul Tharby, Rev Chrys Tremththanmor, Lawrence, Hodge, Ellen Tilsley, Dorothy Bonsall, John Langley, Nicola Shaw, Kate Murdoch, Margaret Frost, Alison Barnes, Gill Hood, Sandy Lewis, Jim Mercer, Jenny Moore, Elizabeth Townsend, Judith Maloney, Pam Trent, Margaret Pickard, Charlotte Hodge, Hilary Hodge, Matthew George, Liz Kelly, Richard Wardropper, Cathy Tinsley, John Wishart, Yvonne Quelch, Sue Southgate, Sandra Coley, Damian Pickard, Dianne Ward (minutes)
Apologies: 

Tim Dolan, Melissa Tallack, Grace Beaney, Claire Tharby, Rhiannon George, Rebecca George, Victoria Austin, Pam Norman, Alan Sutton, Ashley Ashiru, Dunny Ashiru, Rachel Day, Andrew Munns, Malcolm Ward, John Cumberpatch, Alistair Purser, Owen Waugh, Frances Waugh
1
PREVIOUS MINUTES

Proposed as accepted by Hilary Hodge, seconded by Paul Tharby and unanimously approved by all present.


2
MATTERS ARISING

There were no matters arising.

3
ELECTION OF CHURCH WARDENS

Two written nominations were received:

Dianne Ward – proposed by Elizabeth Kelly, seconded by Jackie Harris
Donald Loe – proposed by John Langley, seconded by Douglas Rutherford.

Both were elected as Churchwardens for the Parish. No other nominations were received. 

4
FABRIC AND CHURCHWARDENS REPORT

Both reports have been adopted by the PCC.

Thanks were expressed to Dianne and Donald for all their work during the vacancy.  Dianne in turn thanked the congregation for all their help and support which made their job easier.  She also expressed thanks to Rev Chrys Tremththanmor for all her help and support.  There were no questions.
Next Annual Meeting of Parishioners – Sunday 26th April 2020 after 10 o’clock service.

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL CHURCH MEETING

Held on Sunday 28th April 2019
11.40 am in Church
Present:
 
Bob Purser (chair), Rev Jun Kim, Donald Loe, Tony Southgate, Judith Draper, Pat Going, John Going, Esme Cushing, Peter Aiers, Jeanette Mallard, Anne Quinn, Douglas Rutherford, Jane Evans, Paul Tharby, Rev Chrys Tremththanmor, Lawrence, Hodge, Ellen Tilsley, Dorothy Bonsall, John Langley, Nicola Shaw, Kate Murdoch, Margaret Frost, Alison Barnes, Gill Hood, Sandy Lewis, Jim Mercer, Jenny Moore, Elizabeth Townsend, Judith Maloney, Pam Trent, Margaret Pickard, Charlotte Hodge, Hilary Hodge, Matthew George, Liz Kelly, Richard Wardropper, Cathy Tinsley, John Wishart, Yvonne Quelch, Sue Southgate, Sandra Coley, Damian Pickard, Dianne Ward (minutes)

Apologies: 

Tim Dolan, Melissa Tallack, Grace Beaney, Claire Tharby, Rhiannon George, Rebecca George, Victoria Austin, Pam Norman, Alan Sutton, Ashley Ashiru, Dunny Ashiru, Rachel Day, Andrew Munns, Malcolm Ward, John Cumberpatch, Alistair Purser, Owen Waugh, Frances Waugh
1
PREVIOUS MINUTES
The minutes were proposed as accepted by Hilary Hodge, seconded by John Wishart, and unanimously approved by all present.  

2
MATTERS ARISING FROM LAST APCM 
There were no matters arising.
3
ELECTORAL ROLL  

Dianne Ward reported that there were 138 individuals on the electoral roll. This year a new roll had been produced – this happens every 6 years.  51 of the 138 these were resident in the Parish and 87 non-resident. 
4
TREASURERS REPORT

Damian Pickard took the meeting through the accounts, pointing out that, once again there was a deficit of approximately £7,000 as in previous years.  He once more pointed out that this deficit could not continue year after year.  We did lose the tenant at the rooms but Donald had managed to secure another long term tenancy for later in 2019.
We do have a well maintained Church due to all the hard work of Donald Loe, Andrew Munns and the rest of the Buildings Committee, but there are costs involved and it is up to all of us to keep up with our giving.  To this end, we will be having a stewardship campaign in 2019.  Damian also told the meeting that the Diocese was changing the payment method together with 40 other Diocese.  In simple terms, it means changing from standing orders to direct debit.  More on this will come in 2019.

Cathy asked Damian about the old Rectory at 5 Abington Park Crescent.  Damian confirmed that this was now on the market and the money would go directly to the Diocese.  Rev Jun Kim now lives at the new Abington Rectory on Honeysuckle Way.  No other questions were asked and Rev Jun signed the minutes which Damian proposed we accept and Donald Loe seconded.  These were accepted unanimously.
5
APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT EXAMINER
Damian proposed Keith Loader and Donald Loe seconded, which was unanimously agreed. 


6
ELECTION OF MEMBERS TO SERVE ON PCC

Three nominations were received (all were duly elected and will serve for a period of three years):
Anne Quinn – proposed by Dianne Ward, seconded by Kiz Kelly
Victoria Austin – proposed by Dianne Ward, seconded by Rhiannon George
Melissa Tallack – proposed by Dianne Ward, seconded by Alison Barnes
7
ELECTION OF WELCOME TEAM (FORMERLY SIDESPERSONS)

08:30 – Andrew Munns, Marguerite Huggett, Pam Norman, Gordon Stringer, Christopher Waters, Jane Waters and Owen Warr

10:00 – Colin Briggs, Linda Cherry, Esme Cushing, Jackie Harris, Robert Hoare, John Langley, Jim Mercer, Douglas Rutherford and added at the meeting; Pat Going, John Going, Margaret Pickard and John Wishart.

Jun and Chrys were to arrange training for all Welcomers in the coming months.
7
SUB COMMITTEE REPORTS IN ANNUAL REPORT

All reports were reviewed and accepted.
Alison Barnes added that new members were always welcome to the choir.

Stewardship added that a new campaign would take place in 2019.

The Mothers Union report was in error, this being a repeat of 2017.  Cathy gave a brief report at the meeting.  She said the MU had at present 26 members, one member had died during 2018 and one had decided not to rejoin.  The group continue to be active both in Diocese and Deanery events and everyone was welcome to all meetings.  

Dianne pointed out that, as Damian reported in his report, that the fundraising total was down, this was likely to continue unless more people came forward to help with this vital work.

Bob proposed adoption of all reports and these were unanimously accepted.
8
LOOKING TO THE FUTURE
Jun read a passage from Acts 2 42-47 and then continued to say that this was very much a testimony about the early church and the growth of the church.  
He saw that this was where he was supposed to tell everyone about the great plan the new Rector has to grow the church.  But the passage didn’t say anything about plans, but more about prayer, praise and the breaking of bread together.  Jun asked if we knew which church is the fastest growing in the world?  There are two, one is in Iran and the other in China.  These both face severe persecution but they are growing nevertheless.  Why?  Because they have great plans?  No, they have no great plans, they meet in secret in homes, moving about to avoid being found.  They have little resources but what they have is what is in Acts; prayer, Bible praise, awe and breaking bread together.  Why do people come to Abington?  Is it a nice churchyard?  Smiling faces? They come to church so they can meet God.  We can have the most brilliant priest and the best good charity, but if we haven’t faith then it is all no good.  Jun said that he wanted to suggest and share with everyone that the vision is simple, let’s get back to basics.  Let us build our lives on rocks, not on paper. Praying, reading the Bible, sharing fellowship; these are the rocks.  
Jun finished by telling us that when he was on retreat at Launde Abbey, after he was appointed to Abington that he was waiting for a sign.  He was looking out across the countryside and saw in the distance two sheepdogs.  Rather than liken himself to the shepherd (that was after all Jesus Christ) he thought himself as a sheepdog to Abington and asked us all to pray that he may be a good sheepdog to our Lord, the great Shepherd.


10
QUESTION TIME
Bob started by saying that we are going to give time to Time and Talents this year and to this end he asked all groups to produce a short notice to where help was needed and he encouraged everyone to look at the board in the next few weeks and see if they could help with the various vacancies.  There were forms to fill in which would then be handed to the group concerned.
11
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Liz Kelly spoke about the new rota for church sitters.  
Donald said that there was building work to be carried out during the following week.

The date for the next APCM would be decided at the PCC.

The meeting closed with The grace at 12:12.
Next APCM meeting – Sunday 26th April 2020 after 10 o’clock service.

ANNUAL REPORTS FOR 2020
1. Churchwarden’s Report 
2. Lay Pastoral Report 
3. Deanery Synod Report

4. Buildings, Health and Safety Report 
5. Choir Report 
6. Stewardship Report 
7. Children and Young Families Report 
8. Outreach Report 
9. Footsteps in Faith Report 
10. Mothers’ Union Report 
11. Fundraising Report 
12. Guides Report

13. Brownies Report

14. Safeguarding Report
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1. CHURCHWARDENS REPORT
Well dear friends this report reflects two years of life in the Parish as on 27th March 2020 we received this message from the Archdeacon’s secretary.

APCMs, Elections, etc.

If you have not already held your APCM, please cancel it. Under powers in the new Church Representation Rules, I am extending the deadline for these meetings.
As you know in March 2021, we celebrated two years of the ministry of our Rector the Rev Byung Jun Kim and his family in our midst and very thankful we are.

From March 2020 the Covid 19 pandemic has had a very mixed impact on our Parish life. On the one hand we have not been able to meet to worship normally in church and to be able to meet in each other’s houses or in the church rooms for social events. But, on the other hand, we have been streaming services via YouTube and Facebook all over the world and bringing the Good News to many new contacts and to people who would not have normally come to or known about our church. Also, people watch these services at different times in the week. When the weather permitted, we held outdoor services, these were a success for those who took park and as an outreach as people would stop and watch from the path outside and we were meeting safer outdoors. We only had to battle with the traffic noise from time to time. Inside we were careful to act in a safe way following the pandemic guidelines. 

Thankfully, we had no direct cases of Covid because of our meeting as a congregation. Sadly, some of our congregation have passed away in the meantime.

As you would expect in a Church like ours a lot of work has been done in the lock down pastorally. Many telephone calls have been made, Zoom coffee mornings after church have been held, shopping has been done for those who have not been able to get out, Pastoral letters have been printed and distributed and front garden conversations have been enjoyed with passers-by. Sadly, lay people have not been able to go into St Christopher’s to meet with the staff and residents during the lock downs. We hope to have pastoral access into the Abington Park View Home as the lockdown eases. 

We must not underestimate the time, skill, and genuine effort it takes to put on a streamed service inside and outside. Many have helped in this task, but we must mention Peter Aiers and Bob Purser whose efforts with our truly knowledgeable Rector to put out the service on air. In addition, we are grateful to those of us who do the lifting without which there would not be a service. Training is being undertaken so a rota can be set up to produce the service. 

The services have been graced with music and we thank our Choir master and the choir for their dedication and consummate skill in co-ordinating the individual recordings. 

Going forward we are organising improvements to our Audio-Visual system to enable us to continue streaming our services in the future whilst welcoming back the congregation. This will also reduce the amount of preparation time in setting up the system for each service. A Faculty has been applied for and granted for this work subject to the expiry of the 28-day notice period on 29th April 2021. 

The service has topped and tailed with different intros and outros with music, photography, and art. All this adds to the whole experience for which we are grateful. The on-line service has brought creativity from different people within the Parish, thanks for all the drama and the animation. We enjoyed it and we hope you did enjoy making and presenting it.

One of the great blessings of Jun’s ministry has been the strengthening of our connections with St Christopher’s Home. We know this has been a blessing to the staff and residents through a difficult period. We look forward to more of this as we hopefully approach more normal times. We are hoping that services in St Ragener’s will start again soon. 

During the pandemic, the church’s prayer life has continued to be underpinned by the Thursday morning Zoom prayer group. People have joined visually and audibly, and it has been a real focus for the prayers of the parish and for instruction from Liz Kelly for which we are grateful. We have not been able to open the church during the pandemic, but we thank all those who organised and came into church before to sit and enable others to come in and reflect. 

As you would have seen there has been a huge effort by the congregation to maintain the church rooms and the church and its surroundings. Our churchyard is immaculate, and we receive many messages to this effect. We thank Janet Winn and Jackie Harris particularly for their tireless efforts and for Gordon Stringer and others who help with the mowing and other tasks. Many people come and sit in the churchyard for the peace and tranquillity. The Rotary Club of Northampton planted over 1000 purple crocuses around the churchyard to commemorate World Polio Day on 24th October. The purple crocus is the symbol of the End Polio Campaign. 

Sadly, the Robinia tree to the west of the church tower is diseased and will need to be taken down later in the year. 

We have referred to the Rev Jun’s efforts earlier and we must applaud our Rector for his work in our midst and in the Diocese and now nationally with the Archbishop’s Council. We have been blessed that he brought Simona and Emmanuel with him and within the last year Elijah is in our midst. The young family is a joy to us, and we thank God for them.

Rev Jun’s work in the spiritual life of the church has been dedicated, inspiring and skilful. He has co-ordinated a team that has brought children into the church environment despite the pandemic, and we thank all those have been working with the children especially Suzie McKay and Cathy Tinsley. The church Nativity and Easter trails have been open to all and have been enjoyed by the public coming into the churchyard. We have missed seeing the children and their families in church as often as we used to and look forward to them returning as the lockdown eases. 

Rev Jun has been supported by a team of a preachers, Including our Readers Alison and Prester and our Pastoral Minister Liz Kelly. We have enjoyed the variety of delivery and the knowledge that has flowed through to us. 

The work of the PCC and the Standing Committee has continued throughout this difficult time. We thank all the officers and PCC with their committees for their dedication throughout the pandemic. 

We must not forget those who have been keeping the church clean throughout, we add our thanks to them and look forward to regular teams working again as the lockdown eases.

This year Dianne Ward will be standing down as Church Warden. She has carried out this role many times and through the interregnums since Father Pickard left us. As a Parish we do thank her for this dedicated and long service. 

Dianne Ward

Donald Loe
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2. LAY PASTORAL REPORT
Many of the normal activities that I would undertake have been suspended during the continuing pandemic crisis. I have been unable to take home communions or visit people in their homes. The monthly services at Abington Park View Care Home have stopped, as has church sitting. There was no Reflections and Remembrance Service but the All Souls’ Service did go out online and I helped produce the list of names as usual.

However, support for members of our church family has not stopped. The Pastoral Visiting Team of Janet Winn, Jenny Mercer, Sue Southgate and Yvonne Quelch, has willingly taken on the job of maintaining contact with the most vulnerable, especially those living alone by making regular telephone calls, praying over the phone, sending cards or texts, and by the occasional doorstep visit. I know this has been appreciated, not only by the individuals concerned but also by their families, and I would like to thank the members of the team for their faithful discipleship throughout the last twelve months.

Another casualty of Covid-19 was the loss of the monthly Pastoral Prayer Group. However, in June I began the weekly Zoom Prayer Group on Thursday mornings and I am pleased by how many people now regularly attend. It has been a struggle for all of us to get to grips with the technology and the vagaries of unstable broadband connections but the benefits of shared fellowship and prayer support for each other makes it all worthwhile. 

Early on in the first lockdown, I also produced creative prayer exercises which were circulated with the Pastoral Letter. 

In conclusion, although we have all been confined to home for much of last year, pastoral support has continued and the challenge for the future will be to learn from our experiences so we can move forward with confidence. 

Liz Kelly 8/3/2021
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3. DEANERY SYNOD REPORT

Report from Representatives to the Greater Northampton Deanery Synod, 2020

The major item was the completion of the Deanery Plan which has the aim of enabling the churches of Northampton Deanery to be financially sustainable and missionally effective and proposes the reduction of three stipendiary posts so that the Deanery becomes more financially sustainable. It also proposes that parishes become more willing to share with each other, work in partnership and become more outward looking.   In the medium term, with the proposed dissolution of the St Crispin’s Group, the plan suggests that St Peter & St Paul work more closely with Christ Church, (there is no proposal for any reduction in clergy number) and our PCC has supported this, wanting to build a meaningful partnership and drawing to the Deanery’s attention our strong support for the  ministry at St Christopher’s Home. The Deanery Plan has now been presented to the Northampton Archdeaconry Mission and Pastoral Committee and will inform any future parish re-organisation.

During the pandemic, the Deanery Synod has also attempted to support its churches through a very challenging time and an informative meeting on  ‘Well-being’ was held. Additionally the Deanery Treasurer has supported parishes facing difficulty in paying their Parish Share.

Deanery Synod representatives:  Rev Jun Kim, Liz Kelly, John Wishart, Bob Purser

Bob Purser
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4. BUILDINGS, HEALTH & SAFETY REPORT
Church

The 2019 Quinquennial Report (QQR) has guided our priorities.
The death watch beetle “invasion” that was found in timbers at the top of the tower have been treated by a local timber specialist
Some splits in the lead flashing in the roof gutters at the top of the tower has been repaired.

The church floodlight circuits have been repaired. Northampton Borough Council paid for this work.

A formal fire-risk assessment of the church has been started.

Committee members have assisted with the procurement of equipment for the on-line church services.

Some water leaks appeared in the vestry. This problem seems to have been solved by clearing leaf-litter from the gutters on the roof of vestry.

“Smart water” (a forensic marking system) has been applied to the copper on the vestry roof.

Church Rooms

The tenant is a nursery school and they operate in the small hall.

The project to improve the roof insulation has made slow progress. One quote for blown-in fibre has been obtained, but arranging for a 2nd quote has been delayed by the pandemic.
Churchyard – paving slab, routine maintenance

A Commonwealth War Graves sign has been fitted near the east gate.

The remains of a cotoneaster plant growing out of the wall near the vestry door has been chemically treated.

In the south-west corner of church-yard wall ~20m of the wall has been repointed and a stone pier re-built.

21 Lime Ave

We have a have a long-standing tenant for this house. Repairs to the chimney have been carried out and the heating system has also required further attention
The committee met 5 times in 2020.

Andrew Munns
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5. CHOIR REPORT
Music Report
As for every organisation, the year was very different for music in the church.

As worship moved online early in the first lockdown, we decided to try to create a musical contribution to the online services.  This involved choir members singing their parts at home (while listening to a recorded accompaniment) and recording them and then the resulting recordings being mixed by the Director of Music into an ensemble.  

This involved a steep learning curve but as confidence and ambitions increased, we created better quality, more complex music and were able to contribute a hymn and an anthem to most of the services.

We extended the scope to involve our talented pool of instrumentalists who have provided outro music for services or created instrumental accompaniments to hymns and worship songs.

During the autumn, we were able to resume choir practices and to have limited numbers in the choir live in church but this ceased again at the end of 2020.  We did have the opportunity to record some of the service music together as a group in church.

The year culminated with an online carol service, broadcast at the usual time, but made up entirely of recorded lessons and carols.

I am immensely grateful to the choir and instrumentalists for all their hard work.  It is hard and demoralising when you are used to performing together to have to spend a year singing or playing only to yourself and recordings of other people.

Despite the partial return of the choir, the congregation has been unable to sing at all in church.  This is due to a risk, backed up by scientific study, that singing spreads the virus further than speech or mere proximity and so social distancing precautions alone are insufficient to mitigate the risk of infection.  The road map to a return to congregational singing indoors remains unclear at the time of writing.

The experience of the last year has taught us that music is an important part of worship that we miss it when it is not there.  Many people have taken the trouble to say that they have appreciated our efforts to keep music performed by our own members as a part of our worship and these words of encouragement have very much sustained us through the year.

As I write this report, plans are emerging for a return to music making in groups and hopefully next year’s report will reflect a partial return to the range of musical activities we are used to experiencing.

Tim Dolan
Director of Music
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6. STEWARDSHIP REPORT
As a result of the pandemic, the Sub-committee did not met in 2020, following a particularly busy year in 2019 when a full campaign was held in the September and October of that year and a new system was set up with the Parish Giving Scheme.

The transfer to PGS has been straight-forward and the small number of double payments were resolved. With the Diocesan Scheme ending in mid-2021, alternative arrangements will need to be made for those with existing Standing Orders.

Contactless and website-based giving has been established through Give a Little and this has provided the opportunity for additional giving during the pandemic from those joining for on-line worship.

At the end of 2020:

· There are 96 individuals and families pledged to giving.

· 73 members are registered with the Parish Giving Scheme, 6 members  continue with envelopes, 17 continue with existing Standing Orders to the Diocese.

· 31 members agreeing to inflation-proof their giving through PGS and the benefit of this will be seen in 2021.

· The total pledged giving for 2021, including Parish Giving Scheme, Standing Orders and envelopes is £101,000. 

· There is much to give thanks for in the commitment of members of the church and members are thanked for their continuing commitment to the work of the church during what has been financially a very challenging year.

· We are willing to share our experience of teaching and organisation from our scheme with other churches in the Deanery

Members of the Stewardship Sub-committee

The Rector, Alison Barnes, Damian Pickard, Dorothy Bonsall, Bob Purser who is Stewardship Recorder.

	Aims of The Stewardship Sub-committee

· Regular teaching on Christian giving

· Following the Church of England guidelines of giving to God 10% of our income of which half should be for the local church.

· Establishing a standing Stewardship sub-committee who will:

· Providing regular reports to the PCC and congregation on our level of giving 

· Ensuring all members of the church understand and have the opportunity to join the Christian Giving Scheme

· Thanking members of the Christian Giving Scheme annually

· Exploring how to promote giving by legacy 


Bob Purser
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7. CHILDREN AND YOUNG FAMILIES REPORT
Members:- Malcolm Ward (Chair) , Rev’d Jun Kim, Cathy Tinsley, Susie McKay and Sarah May. 

This committee was formed in the middle of the year. Its prime function initially was to work towards the appointment of a Children’s and Youth Missioner’s Role. Considerable work was undertaken to provide a Background paper describing the type of Church that Abington is, its position within the Parish and its vision for the future, a Job Specification for the role and a comprehensive Job Description.

The above was given the approval of the PCC at its November meeting but unfortunately because of the Covid pandemic and the subsequent lockdowns it was not possible to proceed further until the lockdowns are over.

However, alongside the above considerable work has been undertaken to provide activities for the younger members of the Church’s family.

Throughout the lockdowns, multiple craft packs and cards were delivered to families which were very much appreciated. Birthday cards and gifts were delivered by Alison Canfield while children were unable to celebrate birthdays with friends.

A trail in the Churchyard was produced during the October half-term to coincide with Halloween. An all-age service in the churchyard successfully took place on All Hallows Eve which lit the churchyard with electric candles during the night.

Over 60 Christingle packs were delivered prior to the online Christingle service.

Another popular event was the Virtual Advent Calendar display which featured, on Facebook, a different coloured drawing displayed in people’s window each day.

The Christmas Eve service was streamed online including a Nativity Play featuring some of the Church’s young children. 

A Nativity Trail was produced and installed around the Churchyard. Celia produced over 200 stars for the children to collect at the end of the trail. All were taken, proving that the trail had been a popular event. Many photos were posted on Facebook of Children completing the trail.

Additionally, over 60 Christmas Activity packs were distributed. They were tailored to the ages of the recipients.

Rev’d Jun attended a meeting of the Abington Park Management Committee where extremely complimentary comments were made about the Nativity Trail and the Art installation in the Churchyard during the Christmas period. Despite the challenges and restrictions, the Church was able to engage with more children, young people, and families within the wider community through a variety of fresh projects.

All the above have been extremely well received and my thanks to Susie, Cathy, Sarah, Alison and Grace for all their work in the preparation and delivery of these events.

Malcolm Ward
Chair of the Children and Young Person’s Committee
1st March 2021
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8. OUTREACH REPORT

Members:-  Malcolm Ward (Chair),Rev’d Jun Kim,  Liz Kelly, Claire Tharby, Bob Purser and Ashley Ashiru.

To support members of Abington Church in reaching out with the good news of Jesus Christ by;

· Holding the church to a vision of making mission and evangelism the focus for all its activity.

· Praying for those who live in the parish or use the park who do not know Christ.

· Initiating activities / events aimed at drawing people into the Church.

· Initiating activities / events which take the Church out into the park and the parish.

Due to the Covid pandemic and subsequent lockdowns it has been impossible to continue with many of the traditional activities undertaken by this committee. For example:- daytime Church opening from May through to September, the printing of Easter and Christmas cards for distribution throughout the parish with details of the relevant services, the monthly services at Abington Park View Care Home, partaking of the Good Friday Walk of Witness and the Reflections and Remembrance Service.

However with the use of technology it has been possible to keep in touch with parishoners through such media as Face time and Zoom as well as by telephone. Liz has been able to use Zoom to hold prayer meetings.

AHOF has been another casualty of the lockdowns.

Northampton Foodbank, run from St Albans Church each Friday morning, has been able to continue. The usual Friday morning drop-in arrangements in the Church had to cease but the clients have been able to collect the food parcels from the Church’s car park. The parishoners of Abington continue to be extremely generous with their food and monetary donations to the food bank as well as the receipt of the Harvest gifts. Unsurprisingly the number of people using the foodbank has risen steadily during the last few months and regularly 50 or more food parcels are given out each week. Jill Ward wishes to pass on her thanks to all who support the work of the foodbank
Malcolm Ward

Chairman of Abington Outreach Committee

1st March 2021
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9. SEARCH THE SCRIPTURES (FORMERLY FOOTSTEPS IN FAITH) REPORT
The plan as mentioned in last year’s report was to study the second half of Acts in the Autumn of 2020 still using Tom Wright’s guide. However due to The Covid Pandemic this was not possible. 
The committee decided that restarting the Course would be delayed until September 2021 on the assumption that restrictions will have eased by then. 
Deuteronomy 31v8. 
Alan Sutton
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10. MOTHERS’ UNION REPORT
Abington Church Mothers’ Union Report 2020 
At the start of 2020 there were 30 branch members.  The MU AGM took place in February. After 9 years of being Branch Leader Cathy Tinsley stood down from this position. However no one volunteered to take on this responsibility so it was agreed that the branch would be led jointly by a few members. Then Covid struck. 


Throughout 2020 members have kept in touch by the publication of regular newsletters, phone calls and by supporting each other. We are grateful to Margaret Frost who has rung members on the occasion of their birthdays. These calls have been particularly appreciated.  
The MU Diocesan President, Jill Cannings, and her team of trustees have kept us informed of activities in the diocese and further afield.  Online meetings have continued and some of our members have participated in these gatherings.  Fundraising for Mothers’ Union has been severely affected. However there have been a number of national and diocesan fundraising initiatives that members have been encouraged to support so that the invaluable work of the organisation can continue, both in this country and around the world.  The need to support families and communities is greater now than ever before due to the devastating effect of the coronavirus. 
During 2020 sadly two members died.  Frank Knight and Evelyn Stafford were both loyal and supportive branch members and are greatly missed. Money was sent to Mothers’ Union Headquarters in their memory.  
At the end of 2020 three members decided not to renew their MU branch membership. However we are pleased that Alison Canfield has decided to join Mothers’ Union. Therefore as of the beginning of 2021 we have 27 members. We look forward to enrolling Alison properly when we can all meet in person!
Sue Harrison, Claire Tharby and Cathy Tinsley    
Abington Mothers’ Union Caretaker Committee   
April 2021            
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11. FUNDRAISING REPORT
Unfortunately the COVID pandemic meant that all of our usual fundraising activities post March had to be cancelled.  
We look forward to much better times ahead when we can all be together at some of our fundraising favourite events. 

Melissa Tallack 
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12. GUIDES REPORT
Abington Guides Lockdown year 
We’d like to tell you about what the Abington Guides have been doing over the last 12 months. 

Although its been a difficult year for everyone, Abington Guides remained busy throughout, by adapting to and overcoming challenges. We continued to meet weekly, albeit virtually, thereby retaining a core group of girls who have remained committed, keen and enthusiastic about Girlguiding. 

We started the year by meeting on Facebook live, but this didn’t really allow for two way conversations between us and the girls, so we moved over to zoom for our virtual sessions. Zoom has been a great way of meeting virtually, allowing us all to see and talk to one another and use the different applications it offers, such as break out rooms and a whiteboard - which they love to doodle on! 

We met twice a week during the first lockdown and over the summer holidays to keep in contact with the girls and help to combat feelings of isolation and loneliness. It has not only be beneficial for the girls but also for the leaders to keep in contact with one another. 

We have had a lot of fun in our sessions, covered a variety of different topics and worked towards a number of badges. We’ve had quite a few quizzes and really loved the one about chocolate, after all who doesn’t love chocolate. The girls have made origami bookmarks; practised mindfulness and meditation; escaped from Escape rooms: and we even held a virtual promise ceremony - a very special evening for us all. 

We’ve had themed programme evenings where we looked at biodiversity in our gardens – looking at the different insects that live out there. We have conducted our own experiments on dirty water to see which filtration method gave the cleanest water. On one of our evenings we looked up at the stars and tried to identify different constellations and planets. Looking out for Venus and Jupiter who were very bright and close together at that time - this was one of our favourite evenings. 

We have linked into some national events by commemorating VE Day with a virtual street party and also conducted our own Remembrance evening. We remembered front line workers, from the time of the 1st world 

war through to the current pandemic who have worked tirelessly to help us; these people include nurses, ARP wardens and supermarket staff. 

On 22nd February we celebrated our annual Thinking Day when girl guides and girl scouts think about their guiding friends around the world. We presented the guides with all the badges they have earned over the last year. 

We also held a virtual campfire singing some of our favourite songs, such as big buffalo and this little guiding light of mine. 

The girls have really enjoyed the ‘cooking with JillyD’ evenings. We’ve learnt how to cook and bake some delicious foods including, cheese straws, sausage rolls and gingerbread among the favourites and we even had a go at making our own pizzas with everyone choosing their favourite toppings. 

We’ve been able to do all of this without the need to ask the girls to pay any subscriptions, ensuring that guiding remains accessible to all especially in these difficult times. 

Our plan for the future is to continue to offer these session to the guides and meet virtually until we can once again resume face to face meetings, starting with outdoor meetings before returning to more ‘normal’ evenings in the church rooms. Until then, Abington Guides remain committed to providing a girl only safe space for our youngsters to discover and grow. 

Alison Comery
Guides Leader
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13. BROWNIES REPORT

The last 12 months have been very strange for our uniformed organisations and we have had to adapt to enable us to continue.  We have lost a few girls, but also gained a few while we have had regular weekly zoom meetings, which themselves have been a challenge, there are only so many games you can do in this way.  I am so proud of the parents and girls who have regularly zoomed with us, and the leaders for coming up with fun activities to keep them engaged.  Cooking was the best, there’s no mess for the leaders to clear away!  We have managed to do many badges and the first week back we had a big badge presentation.

We are so pleased that Girlguiding have now given us the go-ahead for face-to-face meetings, as long as all the covid risk assessments are in place, although this has now thrown up another difficulty going forward.

The Brownies have 18 girls, 2 YL and 4 leaders, and the Rainbows are 10 girls with 3 leaders, and as we aren’t allowed to use the small hall at the moment, you can appreciate that with all these people in the large hall, its not easy to keep 2 meters apart.  Hopefully, it won’t be for too long.
Sandy Lewis
Brownies Leader
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1. SAFEGUARDING REPORT

Firstly I would like to thank you every volunteer at church for their cooperation and assistance in this vitally important area of church life. For obvious reasons, 2020 was a very different year for Safeguarding than would normally be the case. 

Our worship made the switch from being together in church to being online and this was a new area which needed careful consideration to minimise the risks to children and vulnerable adults. 

In 2020 there were a number of procedural changes in Safeguarding that came from the National Safeguarding team via our own Diocesan Safeguarding team, which mainly concerned reminders of protocols and the relaxing of how identification documents could be seen initially.

We continue to make further progress in ensuring our Safeguarding practice is in line with the advice given by Peterborough Diocese. We continue to use the Parish Dashboard system to audit how we are performing. This generates a clear ‘traffic light’ action plan. The results from these regular audits are reported regularly at the Safeguarding agenda item at PCC. 

I continue to act as Lead Recruiter and undertake Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) checks for people holding key roles working with children and vulnerable adults in the church. We currently have 15 volunteers with up to date DBS checks (of which six were completed in 2020). Relevant Safeguarding training has been completed by all those required to do so.  No Safeguarding concerns were raised in 2020. 

In the coming year effort will be concentrated on: 

· Adopting our Safeguarding Policy and Procedure and making it available on the website and a copy within church; 

· Undertaking DBS checks for all members of PCC and ensuring that the relevant training has been undertaken;

· Following Safer Recruitment practices including working on job descriptions and person specifications for all roles within the parish;

· Carrying out and recording risk assessments as appropriate when planning activities which involve children and vulnerable adults; and 

· Continuing to work with the Diocese Safeguarding team 

Please don’t hesitate to contact me if you ever have any questions or concerns regarding safeguarding. Finally, if anyone feels called to help with this really important area, please do get in touch with me for more information. Thank you. 

Esme Cushing
Parish and Safeguarding Officer May 2021
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